MAY 5, 2004




REGULAR MEETING

The Police Commission of the City and County of San Francisco met in 

their chambers, Room 551, Thomas J. Cahill Hall of Justice, 850 Bryant Street, San Francisco, at 5:35 p.m., in a Regular Meeting.

PRESENT:
Commissioners Chan, Marshall, Orr-Smith, Renne, Sparks, Veronese

  ABSENT:
Commissioner Keane

DRAWING BY LOTS BY THE CLERK OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS PURSUANT TO CHARTER SECTION 4.109 TO STAGGER INITIAL TERMS OF THE NEWLY APPOINTED MEMBERS OF THE RECONSTITUTED SAN FRANCISCO POLICE COMMISSION                                                                                              
Ms. Gloria Young, Clerk of the Board of Supervisors, addressed the Commission and stated that she will first choose by lot the term of office of the Board of Supervisors three appointees.  Using a small metal barrel/drum, she withdrew pieces of papers by lot and announced:

Commissioner Theresa Sparks, 3 years, term ending 4/30/07

Commissioner Peter Keane, 2 years, term ending 4/30/06

Commissioner Gayle Orr-Smith, 1 year, term ending 4/30/05

She then withdrew pieces of papers by lot term of office of the Mayor’s four appointees and announced:

Commissioner Louise Renne, 4 years, term ending 4/30/08

Commissioner Joe Veronese, 4 years, term ending 4/30/08


Commissioner Douglas Chan, 2 years, term ending 4/30/06

Commissioner Joe Marshall, 2 years, term ending 4/30/06

RESOLUTION NO. 38-04
INITIAL TERMS OF THE NEWLY APPOINTED MEMBERS OF THE RECONSTITUTED SAN FRANCISCO POLICE COMMISSION            
WHEREAS, pursuant to Charter Section 4.109, the terms of the newly appointed members of the reconstituted San Francisco Police Commission shall be: The four members nominated by the Mayor, two members shall serve terms of two years and two members shall serve terms of four years; and, the three members nominated by the Rules Committee, one member shall serve a term of one year, one member shall serve a term of two years, and one member shall serve a term of three years; and

WHEREAS, the Clerk of the Board of Supervisors shall designate such initial terms;

therefore, be it

RESOLVED, that the members nominated by the Rules Committee: Commissioner Theresa Sparks shall serve a 3-year term with said term ending April 30, 2007; Commissioner Peter Keane shall serve a 2-year term with said term ending April 30, 2006; and Commissioner Gayle Orr-Smith shall serve a 1-year term with said term ending April 30, 2005.  The members nominated by the Mayor: Commissioner Louise Renne shall serve a 4-year term with said term ending April 30, 2008; Commissioner Joe Veronese shall serve a 4-year term with said term ending April 30, 2008; Commissioner Douglas Chan shall serve a 2-year term with said term ending April 30, 2006, and Commissioner Dr. Joe Marshall shall serve a 2-year term with said term ending April 30, 2006.

ELECTION OF PRESIDENT AND VICE-PRESIDENT OF THE COMMISSION                                                                                    
Commissioner Orr-Smith moved to elect officers for interim term to provide Commissioner Keane to be part of the deliberations for officers of the board.  Second by Commissioner Renne.

Commissioner Chan added a further amendment that the interim term shall stand until such time a successor is elected.

Motion is amended for the record.

Commissioner Chan made a motion that Commissioner Renne serve as  interim president.  Second by Commissioner Veronese.  Approved 6-0.

Commissioner Veronese made a motion that Commissioner Chan serve as interim Vice President.  Commissioner Chan stated that in the interest of the other branch of government, he would recommend Commissioner Orr-Smith as interim vice president.  Second by Commissioner Veronese.  Approved 6-0.

RESOLUTION NO. 39-04
ELECTION OF PRESIDENT AND VICE PRESIDENT OF THE POLICE COMMISSION                                                                      
RESOLVED, that Commissioner Louise Renne shall serve as Interim President, and Commissioner Gayle Orr-Smith shall serve as interim Vice President until such time that successors are elected as President and Vice President.

AYES:
Commissioners Renne, Orr-Smith, Chan, Marshall, Sparks, Veronese

       ABSENT:
Commissioner Keane

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO SET THE TIME AND PLACE FOR REGULAR MEETINGS OF THE COMMISSION PURSUANT TO SECTION 67.6 OF THE SAN FRANCISCO ADMINISTRATIVE CODE                                                                       
Commissioner Renne stated that this is on the agenda because the current Police Commission Hearing Room can only accommodate five members.  Commissioner Renne also stated that there might be a possibility of securing a room in City Hall that would have sufficient space for the whole Commission to meet.

Commissioner Chan asked Lieutenant Geeter if there has been problems with respect to the capacity of a particular room arrangement in order to accommodate members of the public.  

Commissioner Renne stated that Room 400 is larger than the current Commission Room.  

Lieutenant Geeter stated that he counted the chairs in each rooms, 400, 416, 406, and 408, and stated that the largest room is Room 400 which will sit 83 citizens.  He further stated that the other rooms will accommodate between 45 to 70 citizens.

Commissioner Veronese stated that the rooms be accessible and have the option of televising so that the public has an opportunity to either watch or hear over the radio or television.

Commissioner Renne stated that Room 400 has television capability and Lt. Geeter stated that all the rooms have this capability except for rooms 406 and 408.

City Attorney Mariam Morley stated that all the rooms at City Hall is accessible.

Commissioner Sparks stated that it would be better to have the meetings at City Hall due to better transportation and stated that the public will feel comfortable meeting at City Hall.

Commissioner Sparks made a motion to relocate the Police Commission meetings to City Hall on the contingency of the availability of Room 400.  Second by Commissioner Veronese.  Approved 6-0.

Commissioner Chan asked if the move would interfere with the work of the Commission as a result of having to wait for records to come over or persons or that sort of thing.

Chief Fong stated that the Department has representatives for each calendared item prepared to discuss those items and the Department will be prepared to answer questions here (in the Hall of Justice), or at City Hall.

Commissioner Veronese asked Director Allen of the OCC if it will be a problem for him if the meeting is moved to City Hall and Director Allen stated no.

Commissioner Orr-Smith asked that a meeting at the Bayview/Hunters Point District be calendared as soon as possible based on the availability of the calendar.  

Commissioner Marshall asked about having quarterly meetings out in the districts.

Deputy City Attorney Mariam Morley stated that under the Sunshine Ordinance notice should be sent out 15 days prior to the meeting.

Commissioner Renne suggested that the Commission meeting every first and third Wednesdays of every month and concentrate more time to other matters that need to be discussed.  

Commissioner Orr-Smith stated that it’s been a pattern of the Police Commission to meet every Wednesday for at least 15 to 20 years and stated that it’s a healthy tradition.  Commissioner Orr-Smith also stated that this is a new Commission under Prop H, this Commission should continue the weekly meetings in order to be more available to the public.

Commissioner Sparks concurs with Commissioner Orr- Smith and suggested that the Commission should meet in the community more often than once a quarter and suggested meeting in the community either every other month or possibly even once a month in a given community.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Mark Schlosberg, ACLU, stated that in the past, district Commission meetings were held at District Police Stations and that he feels that another venue would be more appropriate.

Sandra Cooper, Idriss Stelley Foundation and Bayview resident, recommended that a district meeting in the Bayview be held at the Southeast Community College.

Mesha Stelley, Idriss Stelley Foundation, stated that it is crucial to continue weekly meetings and suggested room for overflow crowds and that at times at the Hall of Justice nothing have been done for overflow crowds.

Dr. Eddie stated that it is very healthy to have community meetings and that the past Commission didn’t think so.  He also stated that it is important to reach out to young people.

Eric Allen stated that the Commission should set one week out of the month for district meetings.  He also stated that moving the weekly meetings to City Hall will be less intimidating.

Mr. Michaelson stated that the Bayview community should be notified and suggested that once a month the Commission meet at southeast community College.  He also stated that the Commission should be listed in the phone book.

Commissioner Sparks made a motion to hold four meetings a month, one of which must be in the neighborhoods.  The neighborhood will correspond to supervisorial districts rather than police districts.  Commissioner Sparks also stated that the venue be placed at a neighborhood center when available and when not available at district stations.  Second by Commissioner Marshall.  Approved 6-0.

RESOLUTION NO. 40-04
TIME AND PLACE FOR REGULAR MEETINGS OF THE POLICE COMMISSION PURSUANT TO SECTION 67.6 OF THE SAN FRANCISCO ADMINISTRATIVE CODE                                              
RESOLVED, that the San Francisco Police Commission will meet every Wednesdays of the month with the last Wednesday of the month designated for District Meetings; and

FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Police Commission will meet in Room 400, at City Hall, #1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, San Francisco, for the Regular Meetings and will meet at a place and location, if available, in one of  the supervisorial district, and, if not available, at a District Police Station’s Community Room, on the last Wednesday of the month.

AYES:
Commissioners Renne, Orr-Smith, Chan, Marshall, Sparks, Veronese

       ABSENT:
Commissioner Keane



CHIEF’S REPORT

a.
Summary of current Police Department initiatives and other matters for future Commission consideration

b. 
Announcements and review of recent Department Events

Chief Fong updated the Commission on the activities of the department this past week.  Chief Fong stated that the Department is working on the revision of Department General Order 3.19 which is Early Warning System.  She stated that the General Order will be re-titled to the Early Intervention System and that the Department have had meeting with Mr. Schlosberg of the ACLU regarding this general order.  

With regards to training, Chief Fong stated that the Department is preparing Whistle blowing Training and the first offering will be to the new recruit class that is in the Academy currently.  This class will graduate in September of this year.  The Department is also looking at the Transgender Training which was prepared and discussed as part of the overall transgender course work.  The Department is also looking at a 2-day, 20-hour Weapons of Mass Destruction and Hazardous Material Training Course for officers preparedness for response to a hazardous situation or terrorists situation.  These are all trainings that are incorporated into the Department in addition to the regular Community Policing Training and the continued professional training that is required on an 18-month basis.

Chief Fong also stated that the Department is working with the Controller’s Office to implement the provisions of Proposition C from the last election which is civilianization of specific positions within the department. 

Chief Fong also stated that the Department is working on clearing the backlog of pending disciplinary matters, not only on the Commission level but at the Chief’s hearing level.

The Department is also working on the implementation of the modified duty policy which was recently adopted in March of this year.  This has new provisions for the assignments as well as the duration of modified duty officers within the department.

In terms of the Police budget, the Department is working with the Mayor’s Budget Office in order to meet the reduction requirements that have been set for the Department and as soon as there’s an agreement on that budget, the budget will be presented to the Commission for approval prior to it’s presentation by the Mayor to the Board of Supervisor.

In terms of technology, the Department has a new initiative that was funded through federal grant money and that is the COMSTAT Crime Mapping System.  Chief Fong stated that in San Francisco we have been unable to actually just go into a computer and access data to tell us what crime stats are in a community.  Chief Fong stated that we now have that availability and it is also a system that is available for the public by linking on to the police website.  Chief Fong also talked about the CABLE System, which is the Record Management System, is over 30 years old and is a system that is not state of the art for a modern day police department.  It is also a system that is relied upon by the Court system because the courts, the district attorney, the probation department has to draw information from the Department’s record management system in order to do their job properly.  So the Department has drawn out a request for proposal and have narrowed down the proposals down to six and the department is looking at which vendors should be selected in order to implement a new records management system for the department.  Chief Fong stated that, if all goes well, it will be in January or February of next year that the new system will be available.

Chief Fong stated that the 207th Recruit Class will be graduating at the end of September and that is the only class scheduled for this fiscal year and there will be no recruit class between now and June.  One class is in the Field Training Program and once they finish their training they will be assigned to their probationary assignments throughout the City’s District Stations.

In terms of Civil Service Rules, the Department, since November of last year, has been meeting with the Civil Service Commission in order to revamp the Civil Service Rules for police employees in terms of hiring, testing, promotional and probationary issues. 

Deputy Chief Pengel, Airport Bureau, spoke on the history of the airport police and why and when the Airport Police and San Francisco Police merged.  Deputy Chief Pengel invited the Commission to visit the Airport.

Chief Pengel stated that the merge occurred in July 1997.  She described that the SFPD Airport Bureau are in contract with the Airport.  Services are negotiated through a memorandum of understanding.  The Airport Bureau is on a different budget from the SFPD.  Their budget is covered under the Airport’s budget. Chief Pengel also extended the invitation to the Commissioners to come and visit the Airport Bureau.

Commander Craig, Airport Bureau, updated the Commission on the daily activities of the Airport Police.

Commander Puccinelli, FOB, updated the Commission on the activities of the Metro Patrol Division.

Commissioner Chan asked about the tactical unit.  Commander Puccinelli explained that the Tactical Unit does a lot of training in regards to terrorism and homeland security.  However, they also supplement patrol.  They have been deployed to patrol the Bayview and Ingleside areas due to increased gang violence in those areas.  The Tactical Unit is deployed on an as-needed basis based on needs of the different district.  Commander Puccinelli invited the Commissioners to do  ride-alongs. 

Commander Shinn, FOB, updated the Commission on the activities of the Golden Gate Patrol Division.  Commander Shinn described Operation Impact where the California Highway Patrol (CHP) worked with the SFPD.  Commander Shinn also stated that community group leaders were contacted to get reaction from the community regarding this program.  

Commissioner Marshall asked about the different roles of the CHP and the SFPD.   

Commander Shinn explained that the CHP operates under their policies and procedures and rules of orders and the SFPD operates under their own rules and general orders.  

Commissioner Orr-Smith ask Commander Shinn to report regarding Operation Impact as far as reaction from the community as well as reactions from the officers involved.

Commissioner Sparks asked how many officers are under Commanders Shinn’s and Puccinelli’s command.  Commander Shinn stated that he has approximately 500 people under his command.  Commander Puccinelli stated that within the FOB combined they have about 1200 under their command.

Commissioner Veronese asked about the Patrol Specials and asked for a report on what their duties and responsibilities are.

Chief Fong stated a report regarding Patrol Specials will be included in the Chief’s Report for next week’s meeting.

Commander Harper, Department of Parking and Traffic, described the duties and responsibilities of Parking and Traffic and their relationship with the department.  Commander Harper stated that in 2002 the Department of Parking and Traffic merged with the Municipal Railway under the umbrella of the Municipal Transportation Agency.  The mission statement of the DPT primarily were dedicated to enhancing the quality of life for the residents of San Francisco by encouraging the efficient movement of people and goods and traffic throughout the city.  Commander Harper stated that she oversees a civilian staff of approximately 300 comprised of parking control officers, dispatchers, and support staff.

Deputy Chief Tabak, Investigations Bureau, described the activities of the Investigations Bureau.  Deputy Chief Tabak stated that investigating violent crimes and getting guns off the street are the priority of the Investigations Bureau.  He stated that the Department is working closely with the community, Field Operations, State and Federal Agencies in suppressing all violent crimes, all homicides, all narcotics related crimes in the community.  He stated that three investigators have been added to the Homicide Unit.  He’s also working closely with DA Kamala Harris and have asked her to start giving the Department training once a month on specific items relating to investigation and charging cases.  The Department is also working closely with the Mayor’s Office and the community to encourage the public, citizens and witnesses, to come forward and assist the Department in ending violence in different communities.  The Department is also working with the Mayor’s Office to insure that witness relocation is a solid and a working program to keep witnesses safe when they do come forward.

Deputy Chief Tabak also stated the Investigations Bureau is the investigative end on counter-terrorism.  There are members of the bureau in different task force with the federal government and with state agencies.

Chief Tabak also stated that the bureau is working with community groups to insure that hate crimes is something that doesn’t occur in San Francisco and stated that the SFPD has a model Hate Crimes Unit nationally and internationally in setting up other hate crimes units with other law enforcement agencies.

Commissioner Orr-Smith asked Deputy Chief Tabak which agencies the Department is working with.  Chief Tabak replied that the Department works with State, Federal Parole, FBI, DEA, California Bureau of Narcotics Enforcement, Homeland Securities, the Secret Service and pretty much every Federal Agencies such as the CHP in targeting specific crime problems.

Commissioner Veronese asked what criteria is being used to bring people into the Investigations Bureau.  Chief Tabak replied that in order to be assigned to the Investigations Bureau, you have to be an assistant inspector.  Eligible members are asked based on the need of the different units.  Patrol Officers are occasionally assigned, who have a special skill and ability, and they are rotated in and out.  They are primarily used in Gang Task Force, Narcotics, Vice and units like that.


Commissioner Marshall asked as far as moving the prosecution rate higher.  Chief Tabak stated that there are plans to increase the efficiency and productivity and thoroughness of the investigation and to insure that every investigation results in a charge by the DA.

Commissioner Sparks asked about monies for the witness protection program.  Chief Tabak stated that funding was never an issue for the witness protection program and stated that by increasing the reward that more witnesses will come forward.

Deputy Chief Parra, Administration Bureau, described the function and activities of the Administration Bureau. Chief Parra stated there are eight divisions under the Administration Bureau: Examination Division which oversees sworn and non-sworn entrance exams as well as promotional exams and bilingual testing; Field Training Office is the 16-week field training program.  Chief Parra stated there are approximately 55 FTO sergeants and approximately 150 FTO officers in the field; Fiscal Division is in charge of the budget; Planning Division oversees the police facilities as well as report management and crime mapping; Property Control oversees the logging and maintaining storage of all evidence for the entire department; Staff Services Division oversees payroll, personnel, hiring, background unit, and medical liaison; Support Services Division oversees all police reports and permits; Training and Education Division (Academy) deals with continuous training for the entire department.

OCC DIRECTOR’S REPORT RE: STAFFING AND BUDGET AND SUMMARY OF RECENT EVENTS                                                         
Mr. Kevin Allen, OCC Director, updated the Commission on the activities of the OCC and, in response to a question, listed the different language spoken by the staff of the OCC.  Mr. Allen talked about the training done at the Academy.  He discussed duties and responsibilities of the OCC.  He talked about the First Quarter Statistics which is accessible through the website.  He stated that 174 cases were opened and closed 184 cases and 402 cases outstanding.  He stated that his office do get a lot of complaints from other jurisdictions and they do their best to get those complaints to the proper offices.  He stated that his staff gets involved with training from different units such as Tactical, Communications, Vice, et cetera.

Commissioner Sparks asked for a report as far as community outreach process and whether or not it’s effective.  Director Allen stated that his staff goes on ride-along and attend community meetings.  He stated that they met with the Coalition on the Homeless, Officers for Justice, Asian American Officers and other community organizations to get the word out as much as they can.

Commissioner Veronese asked about document production.  Director Allen stated that last July there was a document protocol signed between the OCC and the Police Department that set out various time limits on if there was a document that the OCC felt was a routine request, the department has three days to get it to the OCC.    Any non routine document request is 15 days.  

He stated there has been improvement in document requests response.

PUBLIC COMMENT
Mark Schlosberg, ACLU, congratulated the new Commissioners.  He referred to a letter he submitted to the Commission prior to the meeting which suggested reforming the department’s accountability system.

Jason Wather, OCC Investigator, asked the Commission to look at the cases brought to the Commission with an eye towards how can we prevent this and insure that it does not happen again.

Unidentified asked why doesn’t the department screen complaints that come from any person on the street who can be making false statements.

Inspector Lea Millitello, SFPD co-chair of Pride Police Association, congratulated the new Commissioners.

Barry Toranto, taxi driver, reported on problems at the Airport with police and cab drivers.  He stated he met with Commander Craig and hopes to workout the problems.

Eric Allen thanked the Commission for their willingness to hold community meetings.  He also stated that the Airport is doing a great job as is DPT.

Sandra Cooper, Idriss Stelley Foundation welcomed the new Commissioners.

Sharling Spyth spoke on the issue of police activities involving the California Highway Patrols patrolling the Bayview.

Unidentified asked the Department to provide culture training to police.

Inspector Narda Gillespie spoke on the issue of promotional examination and stated that the department is discriminating against Hispanics and that the department does not have one female Hispanic lieutenant.

Sergeant Donna Leonard, SFPD Mission Station, spoke on the lieutenant’s promotional examination list and stated that she was discriminated against.

Sergeant Mark Osuna spoke on the lieutenant’s promotional list and stated he believes he was discriminated upon and asked the Commission for assistance in getting the funds to appoint more lieutenants.

Sergeant Mark Solomon spoke on the issue of the police lieutenant examination and asked the Commission to review the situation.

Inspector Julian Hill, OFJ President, stated that it is disturbing to sit and hear what has been said about the examination process.

Marion Jackson spoke on the issue of the promotional exam and said that he heard a lot about the fact that Blacks were promoted and nothing about the first 25 promotions in which no Blacks were promoted.

Sergeant Rick Schiff spoke on the issue of the lieutenant’s promotional examination and that he has filed a lawsuit against the department.

Thereafter, the meeting was adjourned at 9:45 p.m.

____________________________

Lieutenant Edward Geeter

Secretary

San Francisco Police Commission
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